
 

 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Waste Collection Board was held on Thursday, September 1, 
2022, at 7:30 a.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. The following individuals were in 
attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  
 
Robbie Skinner   Mayor       GTM 
Randy Sanders   City Recorder      Present 
CJ Rylands    Board Member     Present  
Scott Randall    Board Member     Present  
Jay Hollen    City Engineer      GTM 
Jerry Arnold    Director of Public Works    Present  
Amberle Jenkins   Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance  Present  
Tom O’Neill    City Attorney      Absent  
Barbara Hinkle   Office Manager     Present 
Beth Broschart   Mybuckhannon.com    Present 
Alice Teets   Utility Clerk/Minute taker   Present 

 
To Participate in the Utility Board meeting virtually, please join the meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone: 

https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/382929125  
You can also dial in using your phone: United States: +1 (669) 224-3412  Access Code: 382-929-125 

 
City of Buckhannon Waste Collection Board 

7:30AM at City Hall in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, September 1, 2022 

A.     Call to Order 
          A.1  Moment of Silence  
          A.2  Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 
           B.1  
 
C. Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
          C.1  August 2022 
                
D.     Department Report 
          D.1  Recycling Center Report 
          D.2  Transfer Station Report 
          D.3  Waste Collection Report 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information  
          E.1  Truck Chassis Update 
          E.2  Thank you to Waste Employees from Frank Hall 
                   
F.     Consent Agenda 
          F.1  Approval of Minutes: Special 08/02/2022, Regular 08/04/2022 

   
G.     Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
        G.1  Recommendation from the Revenue Review Committee Waste Department Wages 
 
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements  
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 08/26/2022 
 
A.     Call to Order: The meeting was called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner at 7:32 am, followed 
by a moment of silence and pledge to the flag.  
 
B.     Recognized Guests: No recognized guests. 
            
C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins:  
 
C.1  August 2022: Mrs. Jenkins presented and explained the following information.  This is the 
report at this moment.  There may be a few additional charges to come in as it is just September 1st.   



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 



 

 

              

  
 
D.     Department Report: 
 
D.1  Recycling Center Report: Mr. Arnold did not have recycling reports.  
 
D.2  Transfer Station Report: Mr. Arnold did not have recycling reports. 
 
D.3  Waste Collection Report: We have accepted applications for open positions.  Very few 
applications have been turned in and no skilled mechanics have applied.  We are weak in 
diagnostics for newer vehicles.  Mr. Arnold has purchased a program, but we are also looking for 
someone skilled in diagnostic in diesel mechanics.  Questioned whether we should expand our 
search area beyond local newspapers.  We do have a contract with the DOH shop manager for some 
maintenance, but he can only do this on weekends.  We are trying to retain the employees we have.  
Mr. Randall recommends expanding search area and put that salary is with training.   
 
We have had some substantial bills lately with spending a lot on repairs.  We have a secondary 
spare truck.  We are having difficulties getting trailers.  We can have one fabricated at the cost of 
$100,000+.  Mr. Arnold recommends getting this one fabricated in addition to the one on back 
order.  Once the new one comes in, take the old one to get repaired.  We can schedule an emergency 
meeting if trailer fails, but will have bid on next agenda.   
 
Free Paper Shred Event at 395 Mud Lick Rd: 

 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information: 
 
E.1  Truck Chassis Update:  Discussed above.  
 



 

 

 
 
E.2  Thank you to Waste Employees from Frank Hall:  A nice post of appreciation on Facebook 
for our waste department employees.  
 
                   
F.     Consent Agenda: 
 
F.1  Approval of Minutes: Special 08/02/2022, Regular 08/04/2022: Motion by 
Randall/Rylands.  Motion carries.  

   
G.     Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote: 
 
G.1  Recommendation from the Revenue Review Committee Waste Department Wages: The 
Revenue Review Committee met several times.  Each board has representation on the committee.  
The Waste Board was the first to hear the recommendations of the committee.  There will be 
substantial raises across every department.  Waste will have a $150,000 impact on their budget.  
This is a larger increase because of drivers.  Compared to other local areas, we are well below in 
pay.  We cannot use sales tax or B&O money for salaries.  The waste department does have revenue 
coming in.  The waste finances are currently in a good position, some of this is attributed to the 
polycarts required to identify paying customers.  A. Jenkins reminded the board that they need to 
be cognizant when the PSC recommends an increase because increases have been voted down in 
the past.  Newly approved fuel surcharge suggested by PSC will go into effect next month.  Mr. 
Arnold stated that we have more customers paying for service with the same amount of tonnage.  
Per PSC rules, we are allowed to negotiate with commercial accounts .  It has been discussed to do a 
waste audit once a year on business that are in operation full-time.  We could adjust audits on peak 
times for businesses that fluctuate. Mr. Rylands stated that we have the revenue and have 
thoughtfully looked at it.  Mr. Arnold stated that this is mainly based on skill set, not longevity.  Pay 
increase will go into effect in November.  A list of recommended pay increases were shared with 
board members only.  
 
Motion to approve Pay Increases for the Waste Department Employees by Rylands/Randall.  
Motion carries unanimously.  
 
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements:  
 

 Scott Randall: Appreciated the thoughts and prayers.  He has beat Covid.  
 

 CJ Rylands: Glad to move forward.  He would like to see more balance between commercial 
and residential customers.   

 
 Mayor: Thanked Scott Randall specifically for his research and the board as a whole for 

supporting pay raises.  A sincere thank you to all employees.  
 

 Randy Sanders: Seconded Mayor Skinner’s remarks.   
 
I.      Adjournment:  
 
Motion to adjourn at 8:13am by Randall/Rylands. 
 



 

 

 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                      ______________________________________________ 

 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          __________________________________________ 
 


